
Markets unnerved by Russia-
Ukraine escalation … again  
Concerns over Ukraine overshadowed 
the release of the latest Fed minutes, in 
which officials concluded they would 
start raising rates soon and are on alert 
for persistent inflation that would justify 
faster tightening. There were very few 
details on balance sheet run off plans. 

Ex-Fed Chair, and current US Treasury 
Secretary, Janet Yellen, has been 
particularly quiet this year, but that 
changed when she stated that while 
the health of the world’s largest 
economy is fundamentally sound, US 
inflation rates are “not acceptable.”  
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She then added “I have confidence the 
Fed ... (will) deploy their suite of tools in an 
appropriate way to keep the recovery on 
track, but also deal with the excess pressures 
that we have that are causing inflation.” 

San Francisco bull Fed President, Mary 
Daly, joined in stating, “we’ve already seen 
financial conditions tighten somewhat as 
the Fed has started talking about our path 
of raising interest rates and I’d like to see 
continued tightening up of some financial 
conditions” while perma-bull, James 
Bullard, added, “100 bps of hikes by July 
could be managed in many ways as the 
best response is to front load removing 
accommodation. The 2.6% year-end staff 
forecast for inflation is optimistic. (I) want 
to play the balance sheet card as soon as  
we can.” 

The number of Americans filing new claims 
for unemployment benefits increased by 
23,000 to 248,000, well above market 
expectations of 219,000 and it is the first 
rise in three weeks, although this is still 
well below the 3 month high of 290,000. 
Other US data was weak as well with the 
Philadelphia Fed manufacturing index 
easing to 16.0 from 23.2 while housing 
starts fell -4.1% to a 3 month low at  
1.638 million.

To some extent the AUD was supported 
by the Australian January employment 
report, and although the headlines weren’t 
great, it reflected the resilience of the local 
labour market. The change in employment 
of 12,900 exceeded expectations of nil, 
while the unemployment rate remained 

unchanged at 4.2%. Unfortunately, 
full-time employment fell by -17,000, 
while part-time employment increased 
by 30,000 and the participation rate 
increased to 66.2% against an expected 
66.0%.

In Japan, machinery orders for December 
are up a promising 5.1% year on year and 
3.6% for the month of December alone. 
Japan needs its capital goods sector to fire 
because imports are rising extremely fast, 
39.6% year on year for January. 

In summary
Recently, markets seem to be, at least in 
the short term, dictated by geopolitics. 
Overnight most major groups fell, the 
S&P500 and Dow are both down more 
than 1.0%, with technology stocks leading 
losses. 

European markets also closed lower on 
the tensions. Treasury 10-year yields 
slipped back below the 2.0% mark, while 
gold firmed and is now at highs last seen 
in June 2021. Continued market volatility 
can be expected as the situation in  
Ukraine develops, the VIX Index, which 
represents the markets expectations for 
volatility over the coming 30 days, spiked 
at the beginning of the week and has 
remained at higher levels.  
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